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WATERTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION REGULAR MEETING
Swift Middle School

250 Colonial Street, Oakville

Library

Monday, July 27, 2009 – 7:30 PM 

Members Present:
Gina Calabrese, Chairman


Richard Mazzamaro, Vice-Chairman


Mary Colangelo, Secretary


Thomas Lambert

                                   
Kevin Killeen


Joseph Apicella                                         

Others Present:
Karen Baldwin, Superintendent of Schools

                                   
Fran Palmer, Swift Teacher


Dr. James Collin, Assistant Superintendent of Schools for Curriculum and Special Services


Karen Clancy, Business Manager


Alisha Lyons, lead teacher in 2009 Summer School Program


Chryll Beliveau, lead teacher in 2009 Summer School Program


Bill O’Donnell, Watertown resident


Nick Rinaldi, Watertown resident


Gabby Rinaldi, Watertown student


Carl Minicucci, Watertown resident


Charlie Brown, Watertown resident


Joe Spezzano, Watertown resident


Karen Blake, Watertown resident


Pamela Cicco, Watertown resident


Bill Jordan, Chaplain, CT, representing floor layers union


John DeRosa, representing bricklayers union


Kathy Scully, Principal, JTPS


Laura Mecca, Vice Principal, JTPS


Other interested guests

Absent:                      
 Todd Griffin


Janice Pond


Jacob  Irwin

                                                

A.
Convene Regular Meeting - 7:30 PM


The meeting convened at 7:30 PM.
B. Salute to the Flag

Ms. Calabrese led the Pledge of Allegiance.

C. Public Participation

Ms. Calabrese:  Good evening everyone.  We’ll begin this evening’s agenda with public participation.  Is there anyone who wishes to address the board?

Mr. O’Donnell:  Bill O’Donnell, 263 North St., Watertown.  I’m here tonight to ask you to reconsider the elimination of sports at the Swift Middle School.  It sounds like you say a singular word when you say sports, but it’s more then that.  Let me give you a little bit of the history of the program.  1965, when I got my first teaching position job here at Swift Middle School, the position was to coach soccer, basketball and baseball and teach physical education.  The sports paid I think $100.00 a sport.  It was truly a great experience for a 21 year old first time teacher and coach.  To this very day, I still have contact with many of those players and some of their kids and grandkids.  Eventually, coaches were hired for soccer and baseball and I stayed on as the basketball coach for more than 20 years and athletic coordinator for 36 years until I retired in 01.  The initial sports were for boys, with soccer sometimes being coed.  Some of the girls were able to make that soccer team.  The need for female sports was quite evident and eventually added field hockey, basketball and softball to the program.  With the great enthusiasm for girl’s soccer, we added this to the program and also eventually added boys and girls cross country and cheerleading to the athletic program.  All in all, for many years, we went from 3 to 10 athletic programs and it was not an easy task.  In the fall, we had boys and girls soccer, boys and girls cross country, field hockey.  In the winter, boys and girls basketball and cheerleading.  In the spring, baseball and softball.  There were a total of 9 coaches and 1 athletic coordinator.  There is no way that an intramural program can replace the athletic program that exists at Swift Middle School.  Years ago, we attempted to run a floor hockey program at Swift.  As an intramural thing, we used to run intramurals at lunchtime, which they can’t do now.  It used to be 20 minutes in homeroom, 20 minutes at lunch.  We used to take 20 minutes at homeroom and run intramurals.  One of the most popular was floor hockey.  We tried to do that after school.  We just couldn’t get the participation because kids didn’t want to stay after school and I don’t know what’s in the future of your intramurals, but transportation has to be there for these kids to stay after school.  

Athletic teams allow students to excel in a given sport similar to students who excel in the classroom.  Athletes must keep their grades up to participate and budget their time so everything can get done.  Sports allow the participant to build a bond with fellow students and their coaches.  How often I run into past athletes who talk about the great experiences they had at Swift on a team and the deep respect they had for their coaches.  It is a part of their life they will always remember and cherish.  Where in an intramural program will a student be able to compete against another school, receive the proper training, play in the Swift Invitational Basketball Tournament in front of cheering spectators or build that special bond between athlete and coach?  Maybe I’m being selfish.  My grandson will be going to the middle school in a few years and I think he and many others will be cheated out of this great growing experience that many before them have been able to experience.

Things have not changed and I know that the five fall schedules are all in place at the present time and now may have to be cancelled.  We compete with a large number of schools and why, for a mere $25,000 do we have to lose nine coaches, an athletic coordinator and 10 teams.  Why do we have to be the first middle school that we compete with to eliminate sports at this level.  I’m very surprised that you, Ms. Baldwin, with a physical education background and your experience with sports would allow this to ever be considered for a mere $25,000 in a multi-million dollar budget.  Thank you.

Mr. Rinaldi:    Nick Rinaldi, 334 Georgetown Drive, Watertown.  I’m here tonight to ask the board to reconsider reinstating middle school sports.  I’m here, not only for myself, I’m here representing some of these fine folks who have taken their time to come down here and back us in this effort.  I’ve been fortunate enough to have a daughter, Gabby who graduated from Swift Middle School last year.  She had a great time participating in sports.  Coaches helped her quite a bit to develop not only her basketball skills, but softball skills.  Watertown’s current budget proposal, the school budget is $35.5 million dollars.  Middle school sports cost the town approximately $37,000, or .001, 1/1000 of a percent of the current school budget.  In addition, middle school graduation is proposed to be eliminated.  This event costs $5,000 or .001 percent of 1/10,000 of a percent of the town budget.  

Sportsmanship and the development of positive character have long been explicit goals of school sports.  Teamwork, leadership, confidence, social skills, competitiveness, hard work, time management, dealing with adversity and perseverance are just a few of the attributes derived from participating in school sports.  Friendships and memories that last a lifetime are also a few intangibles obtained from participating in a sports program.  Sports is a great equalizer.  Whether you’re rich or poor, and I remember, because I grew up in Waterbury, the streets of Waterbury; that’s all we did all day was play sports, and we were fortunate enough to play middle school sports.  You didn’t have to have a lot of money to play a middle school sport.  If middle school sports are eliminated, in order to find a competitive atmosphere, most of these kids will have to participate in either a travel or AAU program.  Many of these outside teams require sizeable team fee and other expenses that a family may not be able to afford.  I wonder about a kid who has the desire and the ability to play sports at the middle school level, but not the financial means to participate in travel and AAU.  He/She may have been looking forward to participating and finding their identity through middle school sports.  Now their dream is gone.

Building a successful high school sports program is a direct result of coaching and participation of these young athletes in middle school sports programs.  Our high school participates in the Naugatuck Valley League.  Every Naugatuck Valley League school has a middle school sports program.  Without these sports programs, it puts our teams that are going to high school at a complete disadvantage.  In a very competitive, capitalistic society, the attributes that I mentioned earlier are all traits necessary to become successful as these young men and women transition into a future competitive work environment. 

I am in total agreement of instituting an intramural sports program in addition to the current middle school sports program.  That incorporates a wide array of sports with broader participation.  However, eliminating middle school sports programs as a reason to reduce the town budget is a poor excuse to eliminate middle school sports.

Let’s take a look at some numbers.  This fine gentleman said $25,000.  I actually came up with about $3,000 of what the town is saving.  Last there were 197 kids that participated in sports.   The proposed pay to play amount is $110.00 per student.  The estimated amount to be collected from pay to play is $21,670.  The amount of money the Board of Ed is willing to spend on a replacement intramural program is $12,000.  The combined total amount available to pay for sports at Swift, $33,670.  The amount needed to get to the proposed total of $37,000, we’re talking $3,330.  The value of Swift sports, priceless.  

Please consider that there are a million ways to solve this problem, if we are willing to work at it.  I’m willing to donate my time and form a committee or a group to help solve this problem.  Here are just a few ideas.

· We would consider reducing the amount of away games reducing our transportation costs, which I can only imagine is the largest portion of the school sports budget.

· We could consider a completely home schedule for one year.

· We could consider 4 days of inter scholastic sports, the fifth day each week for intramurals, perhaps run by Park and Rec.

· We could consider selling advertising, banner space on the Swift turf field.

We ask all of you, please reconsider reinstating middle school sports.  Thank you.

Mr. Minicucci:  Carl Minicucci, 67 Malvern Hill Rd., Watertown.   A couple of these thoughts may be repetitive, but I think they’re worth noting.  Representing the school in team colors offers a sense of pride and accomplishment.  Competing on the field and in the classroom prepares students for teaming, leadership and competition in the workplace.  Watertown has a long history of competing in the greater Waterbury and Naugatuck Valley.  As said before, not participating in this league, will create a huge void.  I’ve read some things in the Town Times about inclusion vs. exclusion and I just don’t think that’s a fair statement.  If you compare, does the band exclude?  That would be a silly statement to say.  Sports is a choice.  My son at Swift experienced hard work, teamwork, accomplishment, leadership, physical development and maturity that was instituted and demanded by the coach.  I think these are great life lessons.  I want the same for my younger son, who’s excited about cross-country this fall.

Intramurals is a great idea.  Heminway Hoops was an awesome experience for the sixth graders.  Run intramurals parallel to team sports.  Middle School sports offers the individual the opportunity to be noticed by high school coaches, private and public and in some rare cases, financial support for that individual.  School spirit; I witnessed a great atmosphere with students and peers attending events and rooting for their classmates.  The cost is miniscule compared (inaudible).  I would hope that the Board represents the majority of the constituents regarding this matter.  Thank you very much.

Mr. Brown:  My name is Charlie Brown.  I recently retired from Swift in 2005 after 37 years of being a technology education teacher as well as spending 37 years involved in sports at Swift Middle School.  My 37 years were dedicated to coaching baseball at Watertown High School, but for 20 or 25 years, they were dedicated to coaching baseball at Swift Middle School, coaching softball at Swift Middle School, refereeing 37 years of basketball games at Swift Middle School, refereeing 37 years of soccer at Swift Middle School.  I know that intramural sports is a good thing for many kids to participate in, but I think that Bill and I, being best friends for 40 years, understand the difference between intramurals and competitive sports in an interscholastic nature.  After coaching Swift for 1 year after I first started in 1969, I became the varsity baseball coach at Watertown and I saw the transition that occurs between the interscholastic program at Swift and a varsity program at Watertown High School.  Unfortunately, an intramural program will not cut it.

When the kids tried out for basketball, baseball and soccer and all the sports that we offer at Swift, I can’t say literally, but they would almost run through a brick wall to make a team at Swift Middle School for many of our years.  Taking that away is going to hurt our competitiveness in the NVL.  We strive a great deal to compete in the NVL in all of our sports.  By simply saying, for $25,000, that’s not worth the effort is really not good for our town.  Ms. Baldwin, you have a difficult job, member of the Board, you have a difficult job.  You have to really seriously reconsider the position of cutting middle school sports.  All of us here have had sons and daughter go through.  Mr. and Mrs. O’Donnell had sons and daughters go through.  They played sports at Swift Middle School, my son and daughter played sports in middle school.  They achieved great competitiveness and great desire to be better by competing in interscholastic sports.  Intramural sports is a good thing, but it doesn’t provide that competitiveness that we need to compete in every day life.  Yes, some kids won’t compete and succeed and there will be failure, there’s nothing wrong with failure.  We can learn by failure.  By simply saying that interscholastic sports is not a good part of a middle school program is hurting our community, it’s hurting the parents, but most of all, it’s hurting our students and our student athletes.  We need our student athletes at Swift to compete at the next level, not at the intramural level.  As the gentlemen before me said about intramural sports, it’s a good thing.  We had it many years ago, during homeroom periods.  It was a great thing for kids to compete against one another with a little lesser ability.  You have to provide a program for those kids to compete at the next level ability so when they get to the high school, they can compete at that level also.  Please rethink your philosophy of cutting middle school sports because I believe strongly that it is a great thing for our town, it’s been a great thing for our town for over 50 years.  The school’s was built in 1953 and it’s been a part of our program since 1953, and all of a sudden for $25,000, we can do the same thing for intramurals.  You really can.

Very quickly, also, and I’m very strong about this as well.  My two kids graduated in the graduation ceremony from Swift Middle School.  I sat out there for 37 years watching the graduation ceremony and inside the gym in sweltering weather and there are so many proud parents that that affects and for $3500, you’re taking that as well and I really believe that, and as much as I feel strongly about both, we as a town have to reconsider those two issues; interscholastic sports and the graduation ceremony.   Thank you.

Mr. Spezzano:  Joe Spezzano, 38 Hillcrest Ave, Oakville CT.  I’d like you to reinstate Swift Middle School sports.  I have a petition here.  We’ve got over 350 signatures starting, I think it was within the past couple of days.  I’d just like you to reconsider it.  Thank you.

Ms. Rinaldi:  Gabby Rinaldi, 334 Georgetown Drive, Watertown.

Mr. Sanpietro:  Eric Sanpietro, 23 John Circle, Watertown

Ms. Rinaldi:  We’ve both played sports this year for Swift and we both would like to thank you for the opportunity to speak to you tonight.  As a student here, I graduated from Swift Middle School.  I have a few points I would like to share with you.  

Our graduation ceremony is something that students and staff work really hard at to create a memorable one hour celebration of our accomplishments.  This evening ceremony for the entire 8th grade is an important long standing tradition in our community.  It is an event that students take pride in and look forward to.  This year, our Swift boys and girls basketball teams held their 43rd annual Swift Invitational Tournament.  43 years is a long tradition.  I will be attending Watertown High School in the fall and hope to play sports there as well.  I’m sure you’re that our high school division, the Naugatuck Valley League is a very competitive league.  Every school we will play has a middle school program, many of which we competed against in Swift sports.  It is important as an athlete to compete against the players and teams we will be facing in high school.  Playing sports has taught me many great things.  Please allow my little sister entering 6th grade to have the same opportunities as I did.  Please consider reinstating Swift sports program and the traditional graduation ceremonies.  Thank you for your time and consideration.

Mr.  Sanpietro:  Hello, my name is Eric Sanpietro.  I’m going into 8th grade this year.  I participated in cross-country and basketball and baseball at Swift.  I’m asking to find a way to reinstate the Swift graduation and sports.  Thank you.

Ms. Blake:  Karen Blake, 319 Lovely Drive, Watertown.  My daughter is a recent graduate of Watertown High.  She was a three sport athlete at Swift Middle School where the teams excelled and all those girls went on to go to Watertown High.  They competed together, they went on, they didn’t choose different schools.  That whole group went to Watertown High, formed a bond like no other bond.  It’s a sad day when we eliminate this sports program.  My other daughter also participated in two sports at Swift Middle School and now my son is in 7th grade and he won’t get that opportunity.  I just hope that you reconsider the whole thing.

One other statistic that I haven’t heard, is when my daughter went up to her orientation at college, they basically told them, they want them to participate in a sport because it’s a proven fact that they excel in the classroom because of that.  Thank you.

Mr. Killeen:  Kevin Killeen, 430 Northfield Rd.  The Board as a subcommittee for the budget has met so often since the end of last year, really struggling how to keep together positive programs in the interest of student development.  I felt very strongly as our company here tonight, but I think there are other things that our visitors should know tonight, our parents, our staff alumni.  That is the struggle that the Board goes through.  One of our members has pointed out that the cuts that are proposed for the sports and for the graduation is the sum of one teaching position.  I think that’s important.  When the Board got together for it’s sub-committee meetings, we identified our “wants” budget 5.9, we took a hit on our “wants” budget and went back and we came up with our “needs” budget of 2.7.  Interestingly, I think that the information that’s available to us right now is 200 families of some 800 families of our school community came out to vote.  It’s pretty disappointing that day after day, hour after hour, meeting after meeting, you give it your best to come up flat in a referendum like that.  388 votes is what the budget went down by.  This evening we had a petition presented, which I appreciate.  It’s 350 people.  If those 350 people would make 3 phone calls, we will improve the number of people who come out for the referendum and we’d be able to sustain the 1% budget that we’re really struggling for now.  We do support, we do listen, I know my fellow members of the Board and the Board of Education at the Munson House, they all struggle with doing what’s the absolutely the very best for the children.  Unfortunately sometimes we work in the money stream that’s available to us.  It is very difficult.  I did want people to know that it’s not always the Board.  That 2.7 was real and we could have done some real positive things.  We could have sustained some growth instead of looking at marginalizing some things.  Thank you very much.

Mr. Jordan:  Good evening, my name is Bill Jordan.  I come from the other side of the state, Chaplin, CT and I’m here to represent 250 men and women union floor layers across the State of Connecticut.  I’m here to ask you at your Watertown High School project, with O & G Construction, your construction manager to please, as a Board of Education, pay attention to the installation of your flooring that’s going to happen over there.  It started already.  You’ve got a situation with a tremendous amount of floor prep and in other parts of the state of Connecticut, we’ve seen time and time again, where a company that will send in what we call 1099 Contractors that have no insurance, no benefits package on themselves.  Even though they’re working for prevailing wages on a project like your Watertown High School, they’re not getting, or they’re getting and giving back.  There are all kinds of things happening out there in that part of construction arena.  It would be interesting to note that at a high school in Hebron CT, Ram High, the company that’s going to be performing the flooring for folks here in Watertown out of East Hartford CT ended up ultimately costing the town a half a million dollars when the flooring project that they put down went sour.  Maybe that is a way for you to recoup the $25,000 to get your sports back on line.  Thank you very much.  If I may leave a business card with somebody?  Thank you.

Mr. DeRose:  My name is John DeRose and I’m also from the end of the state and I represent the bricklayers union, Allied Craftworkers and again, I’d recommend that you pay attention to your school projects that are ongoing because there’s a lot of contractors that are sub-contracting and you never know who you’re going to get.  The bricklayers union, just like the carpenter’s union, we have state regulated apprentice programs for the young kids in your town.  Without us getting us the jobs that we’re due like state funded jobs, we’re unable to keep our apprentices going in force.  For your young people that are looking to maybe not going to college, to go into a trade, we offer a lot of benefits for that.  There’s a lot of projects that went sour because people aren’t paying attention to it, so we just wanted to bring it to your attention.  We’ve also requested some documentation on the people that are working there.  Hopefully we’ll get it, and hopefully the clerk in the works is doing their job and checking out this.  That’s all I would like to say.

D.     Committee Reports: 
1.
Advertising Committee – Mary Colangelo
Ms. Colangelo:  The advertising committee hasn’t met, but I would like to, without making any promises, take Mr. Rinaldi up on his challenge to raise funds to help keep the program.  I would request a joint meeting with Advertising and Athletics to maybe meet with these people to see what could be done.

2.     Athletics Committee – Joseph Apicella

Mr. Apicella:  No report, but I welcome a meeting with the Advertising Committee.

3. Budget Committee – Thomas Lambert 

Mr. Lambert:  I want to reiterate that we do have a budget referendum tomorrow.  Please make sure that we can get your vote.  Thank you.

4.
Curriculum & Instruction Committee – Kevin Killeen

Mr. Killeen:  I have no report this evening, but I am happy to see that our Assistant Superintendent is here this evening and will present an overview of our curriculum and instruction later in the meeting.

5. Facilities Committee – Richard Mazzamaro

Mr. Mazzamaro:  No report this evening.

6. Policy and Labor Committee – Mary Colangelo

Ms. Colangelo:  No report this evening.

7. Cablevision – 

Ms. Calabrese:  I don’t think we have anyone on this committee at the current time.

8. PBC Representative – Richard Mazzamaro

Mr. Mazzamaro:  No report this evening.

9. Education Connection Representative – Janice Pond

Ms. Pond is absent this evening.

E.
Communications – Secretary


Ms. Colangelo:  I have several thank you notes from Mr. Hasbrouck:


“To the Board,

The flowers you sent were beautiful and very much appreciated.  Thank you, Thad Hasbrouck”

This is from the family of Doris Hasbrouck.

To members of the Board of Education, 

Thank you for the crystal coaster etched with the district logo.  Each time I view it, fond memories will surface.  I thank you for the varied opportunities afforded me to serve the students and families of Watertown.  

Sincerely,

Thad Hasbrouck

Members of the Board of Education,

Thank you very much for the beautiful flower arrangement given to my family at the death of my mother.  Your thoughtfulness was very much appreciated.

Sincerely,

Thad Hasbrouck

Dear Board of Education Members,

Thank you very much for acknowledging me at the recent Board of Education meeting.  I have enjoyed being involved for so many years to help to create a safe and sober environment for Watertown’s young adults on a special occasion in their lives.  I hope the celebration continues for many years to come.

Thank you again,

Sincerely,

Elaine Hazelton

F.     Minutes


1.     Regular Board of Education Meeting – June 22, 2009

MOTION: 


Made by Mr. Killeen, sec. by Ms. Colangelo

SUBJECT:


Minutes of regular BOE meeting of June 22, 2009

TEXT OF MOTION:

That the Board approve the minutes of the regular BOE meeting of June 22, 2009.

OPPOSED:


None

ABSTAINED:

Mr. Apicella

VOTE:


Motion passed unanimously

G.     Superintendent's Recommendations and Report


Ms. Baldwin:  Thank you very much.  Item number 1 is appointments across the school system and you can see that these appointments for the most part reflect our work in the Title I summer school program which you are going to hear more about this evening in the later presentation and they also reflect our work with our special education summer school program.

1. Appointments – (Information Only – No Action Required)

a. Ms. Julia Caine to the position of Intern in the 2009 July Summer Program at John Trumbull Primary School, being hired for $427.50 for a 45 hour program that runs from July 1, 2009 through July 24, 2009.

b. Ms. Susan Danaher to the position of Speech and Language Pathologist in the 2009 Summer Fast ForWord Language Program at John Trumbull Primary School to run from June 29, 2009 through July 31, 2009, being hired at the hourly rate of $40.00.

c. Ms. Cheryl French to the position of Summer School Special Education Reading Teacher at John Trumbull Primary School, effective July 13, 2009 through July 24, 2009, being hired at the hourly rate of $32.00.

d. Ms. Sarah Pannone to the position of Summer School Special Education Reading Teacher at John Trumbull Primary School, effective June 29, 2009 through July 10, 2009, being hired at the hourly rate of $32.00.

e. Mr. Benjamin Saavedra to the seasonal position of General Maintenance Assistant, effective June 29, 2009, for 32 total weekly hours, at an hourly rate of $10.00.

f. Ms. Patty Long-Smith to the position of Speech and Language Pathologist in the 2009 Summer Fast ForWord Language Program at John Trumbull Primary School to run from June 29, 2009 through July 31, 2009, being hired at the hourly rate of $40.00.

g. Ms. Patricia Walluck to the position of Temporary Data Assistant at Swift Middle School, effective August 3, 2009 through August 27, 2009, 7.0 hours paid per day, at an hourly rate of $15.00.

h. The following staff have been appointed to the position of Summer School Teacher in the 2009 Title I Summer School Program at John Trumbull Primary School, effective July 6, 2009 through July 30, 2009, 8:30 a.m. to 11:30 a.m., at the salary of $1,250.00:

Ms. Donna Cincogrono

Ms. Colleen Downey

Ms. Elizabeth Anne Eagen

Mr. Kykal Kuslis

Ms. Gina Lavallee

Ms. Lauren Liberatore

Ms. Marlena Litz

Ms. Tammy Porcheron

Ms. Baldwin:  Item number 2 is resignations.  Unfortunately, this year, partially due to opportunities that have presented themselves for some of our certified staff members, they have opportunity to pursue graduate programs or relocate to another part of the state or out of state.  We have received 4 resignations and actually, as of Friday, I have received another resignation and that is in part the budget uncertainty.  People are trying to leverage themselves in other communities where perhaps there is a more stable environment for them to do this work.  We accept those resignations and we’re very disappointed about that.  As the Board is aware, in this 1% budget that we have at referendum tomorrow, positions are not being filled.  That is where we are gaining savings and reductions in this budget, but certainly by not filling those positions, there is impact on programs and instruction on all levels across the school system and we will be looking at class sizes at the 3-5 level of anywhere between 24 to 27 children in a class.  With Judson being predominately being affected by this, so certainly these are hard decisions that we have all entertained and certainly we hope people get out tomorrow and cast their vote.

2. Resignations – (Information Only – No Action Required)

a.  Mr. William Hosking from the position of Grade 4 Teacher at Judson School effective July 7, 2009, to further his career.

b. Mr. Robert Sorensen from the position as Guidance Counselor at Watertown High School, effective August 20, 2009, for personal reasons.

c. Mr. Charles Von Hollen from the position of Computer Education Teacher at Swift Middle School, effective July 13, 2009, to accept another position.

d. Ms. Suzanne Roddy from the position of Grade 4 Teacher at Judson School, effective July 14, 2009, to accept a position out of state.

3.
Three School Project Update 



Administration will present an update on the three school project.

Ms. Baldwin:  
 In terms of the three school project update, I can be responsive to some of the information that you heard earlier from the trade unions that came and spoke.  We did receive, just today, a Freedom of Information Act request relative to the construction project and employment of different trade contractors.  At the Board, as you’re aware, we don’t have that information, but certainly the construction management company and the public building committee will be able to be responsive to the information that the trade unions are seeking relative to that.  

As the Board knows last Thursday, I spent quite a bit of time with Mike Brennan from O & G and toured the Judson Elementary School project and also the high school project.  I’ll start with an update at the high school.

We have over 120 trade contractors on site each day.  It is very busy at the high school.  We are still focused for our opening of school date.  We are on target, although, certainly it is going to be a tight finish there.  The electricians are working there six days a week and they are working 10 hour days at the high school.  Abatement is taking place six days a week as well.  Tile flooring is being installed over the course of this week and next.  When I was there on Thursday, the floors were being prepped for that installation.  Porcelain is going to be installed in the entry corridor.  That is starting tomorrow and that will actually take place for the next 3 weeks which you can tell that it is very close to our target date.  Paving will start outside the week of August 10th with a binder coat, so that will make a significant difference in our dust mitigation efforts there.  It will also help to make the entrance way more attractive.  We anticipate our furniture delivery August 17th at the high school.  Mr. Ceniccola and his team (inaudible) at the end of this week and following that the media center carpeting will be installed.  It is a fast and furious pace at the high school and Mr. Vetro continues to work hard and keep the trade contractors focused on our August 14th date.

Judson is moving along at a rapid pace as well.  I was there last Thursday and furniture is actually in the classrooms in area C.  We’ve done the necessary cleaning and waxing work in those classrooms and so furniture is on site.  The sound panels are installed in the cafeteria.  All of the ceiling tiles are complete in the cafeteria area.  Kitchen work continues in terms of installation of equipment.  The outside, the front fascia of the building, has been completed and we’re looking to finish the soffit of the addition area this week.  We hope to have a second coat of pavement on there in the next week or two and the weather has just not been cooperating with us in terms of some of this outside site work we need to complete there.  It becomes hard getting the contractors back because they go elsewhere.  O & G continues to be optimistic with the August 14th date.  I have a meeting tomorrow with Roy Cavanaugh, the Director of Public Works for the town to take a look at some of the trees on some of the Judson site.  Those of you from the Board have been on some of our tours know that outside the cafeteria, there are two trees that according to the approved site plan, need to stay there.  Because of all the site work that has taken place, the roots are exposed and the trees are leaning a little bit towards the building.  We need to take a look at those trees and engage the town in helping us to determine what’s the next appropriate action.  That will take place tomorrow.  I’ll certainly keep the Board updated on that.

The Polk project; we break ground August 3rd, a week from today.  The Clerk of the works contract is being finalized by Attorney Paul Jessell, specifically reflecting our mutual interest with the clerk himself and the Board in terms of roles and responsibilities.  Making sure that we’re all clear on what we expect the clerk of the works to be doing.  That will be underway.  We’ve moved furniture and after the voting tomorrow, we will be pretty much ready to turn that over effective Monday.  

That’s our projects.  It is certainly moving along and very rapidly approaching the date for us.

I don’t know if board members have any questions of any elements of that.

If not, I’m very pleased to introduce our new Assistant Superintendent, Dr. James Collin, who’s here tonight, also Karen Clancy, our Business Manager.  Both of them started their work as Central Office Administrators with the Watertown Board on July 1st.  Again, we’re very happy to have them here.  They are working hard, getting themselves up to speed and inducting themselves into the work of Central Office leadership.  Tonight, Dr. Collin will talk to the Board a little bit about our first experience with our Title I Summer School program.  He’ll introduce the two lead teachers, Chryll Beliveau and Alisha Lyons, who will make a presentation to the board.  This was a great opportunity to take advantage of funding through the Federal Consolidated Grant that we received Title I funds to extend learning opportunities to children so that we don’t have, for lack of a better term, summer learning loss.  We can fill a gap for an identified population of kids where we can reinforce their learning, extend their robust objectives in reading, language arts and mathematics and provide for them a fun and exciting learning environment for about 4 weeks.  Having said that, I’ll introduce Dr. Collin, who will give a brief overview and then introduce the lead teachers.

4.
2009 Summer School Program for K-5 Literacy Improvement in Reading and Math



Dr. James Collin will provide the Board of Education with an overview of the program goals and the benefits of extended learning opportunities through summer school, and he will introduce Ms. Alisha Lyons and Ms. Chryll Beliveau, lead teachers in the 2009 Summer School Program to provide the Board Members with an update on this program. 

Dr. Collin:  Thank you Ms. Baldwin, Board Members, a pleasure to be here.  As we began our work July 1, it was very exciting and a great pleasure to go down to John Trumbull Primary School and visit this program and see it in action.  You will learn very shortly about the program from the actual experts who are running it.  I take no credit for its success this year.  They’ve done a fine job.  One of the things to keep in mind with everything that we’re charged with doing, is the importance of extending learning opportunities for kids both over the summer in the future, perhaps, after school and within the school day to provide students with all the support that they need to be successful.  This program that has been put together by the district is really a good example of how those learning opportunities can be extended.  The teachers and the program directors that you’ll hear from in just a second, have done a great job to create enthusiasm.  You’ll see evidence of that enthusiasm in their presentation.  When I toured, I won’t give away all their secrets, but when I toured, I saw kids engaged, early in the morning on a summer day, and engaged in a way that was both fun and I believe, deeply connected to their learning objectives in reading and math and writing.  So, with less from me and more from them, Alisha Lyons and Chryll Beliveau.

Ms. Lyons:  Thank you Dr. Collin for that wonderful introduction.  I’m Alisha Lyons and this is Chryll Beliveau.  We’ve been given this great opportunity to start from the ground up, a summer enrichment program for students who are struggling academically in reading, math and writing.  We decided to design our program like a summer camp because we wanted to get kids real excited and we thought, what is more exciting than going to summer camp?  Every kid wants to do it and it’s not an experience that every kid gets to have.  We developed a curriculum in reading, math and writing and hired the staff who are absolutely excellent and you will see their pictures and you will see them interacting with students.  They carried out the curriculum in such a way that made the kids so excited, incorporating all the lessons into this theme.  Their lessons were hands on, they were engaging.  We really feel they’ve enriched the learning opportunities and have also strengthened the curriculum for these students.  We’re hoping to see pretty good gains in their achievement throughout the course of next year at the close of the program.

There’s a packet in front of Ms. Baldwin and in the packet, there is just a few pieces of information that we think are really important for you to see.  We designed a brochure to get the parents informed about what the program was about and they contacted us.  We had referral forms that went out to each teacher, in order to refer students who were academically having some trouble.  From there, we met with the administrative team, which we’ll talk about later and decide who would gain entrance into the program.  There’s also a copy of our curriculum in math and reading and writing are integrated.  A packet including all of the grade 2 hands on activities that students in grade 2 have been going through in these last four weeks.  The assessment tool, which is the last page, I’ll be going over with you later.

Mr. Beliveau:  The first process we went through is how to select those students who would be eligible to participate in this program.  Through working with Mr. Hasbrouck at the time and now Dr. Collin, we identified the population of students within our system who would be eligible for this program.  Working with the administrators, working with people in curriculum, we set the eligibility or determined eligibility as Alisha has said, based on district level assessment.  We also took into consideration social economic and academic social behavior within the academic setting to determine eligibility.  The recommendations were made by the classroom teachers, as well as the administrators of the building.  Alisha and myself then met with the administrators and we discussed those students and then we kind of scaled it down.  We would have liked to offer this to everybody in the district, but we wanted to prioritize it.  We came up with 130 students that we felt would benefit from this program, sent invitations.  Roughly 86 said that they would participate, we lost about 6 of them at the beginning of the process, and we have 80 students.  That was our goal.  Working with Ms. Baldwin, we set 80 as a benchmark with our budget.  You can see the breakup.  We averaged about 12 students per classroom and our teachers/ “our counselors” did a fine job with all of them.

Theme approach:  It was exciting; Alisha and myself went through the curriculum.  We decided what was necessary based on the academics and the data.  Then we had to figure out a way to bring these kids to school.  We had to figure out a way to bring these kids to camp over the summer and get them excited.  We decided to go on a theme approach of camping.  The teachers/ “counselors”, came in so excited about this approach, they were a big part of the success of this program.  They just took that whole theme of camping and ran with it.  We set up the common area in the yellow pod with tents.  The art teacher made us a fire.  We challenged the students to make the classrooms like campsites.  They brought in their sleeping bags.  There were so many academic activities going on.  I need to say thank you to Kathy Scully and Laura Mecca because many of the programs are housed this year at John Trumbull Primary School and they have been wonderful in accommodating us.

Ms. Lyons:  Here are some of the teachers/counselors that we’ve been telling you about that have been doing a wonderful job.  Ms. Cincrogrono and Ms. Liberatore team-taught.  Ms. Liberatore by trade is an art teacher and Ms. Cincrogrono is a great Kindergarten teacher at John Trumbull and they teamed up and some of the work that they’ve done, we have on display here.  It’s absolutely wonderful.  You can see the students’ work in progress and how patterning was brought into art.  Ms. Downey usually teaches at Swift and she’s teaching the fourth grade for us.  Ms. LaVallie has been working as a substitute for writing currently in district and she’s now teaching fourth grade for us.  Mr. Kuslus normally teaches physical education, but he’s taken on a completely different role to the fifth grade and he’s been excellent at it.  Ms. Litz and Ms. Porcheron are both teaching grade 3 because the student population in grade 3 was quite large.  Ms. Eagen is grade 2.

Ms. Beliveau:  Typical day, the students arrive, the campers arrive at 8:30.  They get off the bus.  They have some time with Alisha and myself.  We do the Pledge of Allegiance.  We sing a camp song.  We give them challenges for the day.  We send them off to their campsites.  They work with their counselors for an hour in math and an hour in language following the curriculum that has been provided to them at the beginning of the year.  Social skills and organizational skills are integrated throughout the whole program and many of these children are benefiting form the organizational skills because of the smaller numbers, there is more time to present the material in one on one structure.  All the activities include manipulatives, which you’re going to see very shortly, because we have taking many pictures.  Cooperative learning groups, hands on approach to learning and differentiation of instruction.

One exciting thing that happened yesterday, we had a mother that came in and she said to us, “if it wasn’t for the folder that you sent home with all the work showing them working on their math and their language skills, my child came home and said, I don’t know why I am going there.  All I’m doing is having fun. “  That was kind of an indicator to us that the program is successful and doing what we want it to do.

Ms. Lyons:  As we mentioned earlier, language arts is our main priority and the way that we organized our curriculum around writing was we took a look at the Connecticut Master Test strands.  What the strands are basically are what the state requires the students to know and be able to do by that grade.   The four things that the students worked on were elaboration, fluency, specific details in their writing and using rich vocabulary.  In fourth and fifth grade they start to write an expository piece and earlier on they write what we know as a story, which is a narrative piece.  We’ve been giving them graphic organizers, helping them organize their ideas and help them incorporate some of those larger skills.

Ms. Beliveau:  These are just some of the examples and some of the things that have been going on within the classroom.  Up at the top, you can see that at the kindergarten and first grade level, they brainstormed information about facts that they knew about the sun.  This is just an example.  You can see more of that.  Kindergarten, first grade teacher Ms. Cincogrono worked with that student elaborating their ideas in their writing.  Many rich literature pieces were read to the students.  You can see the journal response at the bottom responding to the interpretation of the literature.  Every day I went in, it was so exciting to see these things.  This staff just took it to the top level.  Postcards home, the writing that went on as they were constructing a postcard home encouraging detail.  (inaudible) tales which was something that had happened at the 4th and 5th grade, Ms. Downey, Ms. LaValle.  Porquoi, for those people going to France, is a French word for “why”.  They encouraged the campers to create a story about why things happen.  Some of the stories that they came up with were, How the Horse got its Tail, Why Flamingos Have Long Necks, How Did the Elephant Get His Trunks, Why do Sharks Eat Fish.  What they did, is they created a narrative about this and giving you an explanation as to why these things happen.  Then we followed through and we did Reader Theatre where they presented to the whole group, incorporating our social skills.  The rest of the students were the audience, how we listen, how do we participate, how we answer questions, how do we ask questions.

Ms. Lyons:  In Language Arts, our reading lessons were focused on those master test strands that the students were weak in.  Some of the items that were covered that you will see are main idea, inferencing, cause and effect, prediction, fact and opinion and creative thinking.  

Ms. Beliveau:  Again, more examples of reading.  I brought one that was just done today.  A piece of literature was presented to the students and was read out loud, modeling, they could understand fluency, follow through by identifying the key details, then because it was a younger group of kids, the details were cut out.  It was necessary for them to sequence them.  After they sequenced them, they illustrated them, and then they read them to each other.  Many early literacy skills.  A lot of modeling was done; a lot of the modeling was done in the campsites in the common area on their sleeping bags and enjoying each other.  Different genres; a lot of Newberry and Caldecott Award Winning Books.  As you can see through the pictures, a lot of exciting things going on.

Ms. Lyons:  In math, there were quite a wide variety of things that we could work on there.  For the hour, the focus is on number concepts including counting, grouping and sorting in kindergarten and first grade, place value, addition, subtraction, multiplication, measurement, estimation, fractions and word problems, all with real life application, all hands on.

Ms. Beliveau:  One of my favorite activities was estimation and at the beginning of the program, she had a Watermelon that was about this big and all the kindergarteners sat around and she encouraged them to estimate the size of it.  They all took guesses and they tried to figure it out and then they all marched out to the nurses office, which is where we were located, and they all put it on the scale and they came up with what the actual weight was.  They got to eat the watermelon afterwards.

There was also a game that they played; it was called Baseball Math.  They start, they would go to first base, they would have to answer a mathematical problem or word problem before they could continue on to another base, absolutely loved it.

Addition, subtraction, multiplication; they created a camp store.   All their supplies were there, sleeping bags, flashlights, camping gear, anything that they need to survive on a camping trip.  They had to create a list of what they needed, but they also had to compute how much money they needed to purchase these things.  There were additional word problems that went along with it; if you brought more people, what would you do?  

For the younger kids, those are 10 ants on 10 logs, introduced the concept of base 10 and put them on base 10.  A lot of work was done on fractions and Mr. Kuslis introduced me and I thought it was an excellent idea and we passed it on to many of the other teachers, freerice.edu.  It’s an interactive site where the students get exposure to math skills and language skills and for everyone they get right, they donate rice to a third world country.  They can keep track of it and that’s kind of a social skill also.

Now social skills.  During the program, these have been within the lessons that we’ve been doing as far as math and language, responsibility, self-esteem, social ability, self-management, integrity, honesty, weekly communications to the parents and invitations to the parents to participate.  We’ve encouraged all the counselors to include parents.  Unfortunately, because It’s the beginning of this program, they didn’t have much time, so many of them are working.  We are having a closing activity on Thursday that we have invited them all to.  Again, the teachers/counselors did an excellent job of communicating with the parents. Weekly they were responsible for the newsletter to share with the parents what we have been doing in the area of math and language and to give them some ideas on how they could support what we’re doing in the school at home.  

I’m going to say that Alisha and I did a wonderful job of organizing this and putting the curriculum in place, but once we handed it over to these teachers, unbelievable what they did with it.

Ms. Lyons:  And here’s just some pictures of the students working together and practicing some of those social skills, embracing them and trying their best.  Sometimes you take those social skills for granted as you get older.  In working with younger students, you see it, sometimes it doesn’t come as naturally as you might think.  They really need to work at it and be cognizant of the fact that they’re learning these skills and they have to keep trying and keep working at it.  At the beginning of the program in your packet, we included to the teachers, a recommendation form and on that form, they listed for us, all the master test strands that the students were weak in, their on tests such as DRAII, which provide us with meaningful information on what the student’s reading ability is.  AT the close of the program, we have given the teachers the paper, which is the last page in your packet.  This will wrap up for next year’s teacher, give them a little summary of how each student did in the program, what was covered in math, reading, writing and social skill development and the building administrators will also receive a copy so that they can make sure that the teachers have it and that everyone’s is following up and knowledgeable about the student’s progress.  A copy will also go home for the parents.  The date will be provided to the parents and the classroom teachers as I said in the form of student progress and we’re also going to be looking at data from the September assessments and we’re going to compare it to our pretest data from May and June.  The SDMT for mathematics, the DRAII, we’ll take a look at those scores because we had them in the beginning of the program.  That’s how we’ll close it out to see if we’re making any gains, which we’re hoping they did.

Ms. Beliveau:  We’re already getting suggestions on themes for next year and it looks like we’re going to go with the beach, possibly.  We’re really excited about it.  We are running this Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday and we have a closing activity where they are going to do some Reader Theater performing their story if anybody’s available and wants to take a run up to the yellow pod and see, please feel free.

Dr. Collin:  If I could just once again thank both of you and if you could express our thanks to your staff and let them know what a great job they’ve done.  For the Board, in terms of program review, our best efforts, and I think this might be one of them, where you see engaging activities, hard work, dedicated teachers working with students, will be reviewed very carefully.  Our connection to the September assessment will be done for a couple of purposes, probably most importantly to document student learning.  We should see these students come in where they were in June.  I wouldn’t anticipate huge gains or growth.  It’s a brief program; it’s an hour a day in each subject area, but what we’re trying to identify the lack of any decline.  Often over the summer, which is a reason for implementing such a program, students would come back and have to dig themselves back to where they were functioning.  What we’re looking for is September results that, sure if they show huge growth, we’ll take that as well, but we just want students to maintain those skills over the summer in a program like this.

Ms. Baldwin:  Thank you very much.  I want to thank Alisha Lyons and Chryll Beliveau for taking the lead on this and providing a tremendous amount of opportunity for themselves, for the district.  It’s our first endeavor and clearly, it was well received, well organized, well thought out and so we’re very happy about that and looking forward to next year and learning how we can improve and strengthen this throughout the course of this coming year.  Again, thank you.

Ms. Calabrese:  I would also like to say thank you to Ms. Lyons and Ms. Beliveau.  It looks like a great program.  Great job.


5.
Title I Grant - (Information Only – No Action Required)


The Title I, Part A – Improving Basic Programs Operated by Local Educational Agencies Grant (2009-2010) has been completed and submitted to the State Department of Education for approval.  The total amount of the Grant is $104,042.



Ms. Baldwin:  This is item number 5 on the superintendent’s report and it’s obviously quite connected to the presentation that we just had.  We did receive our preliminary award for Title I for 2009-2010 and it is a little bit more than $104,000 and we have written into that grant a similar program.  We have interest in sustaining this, we think it can have a significant positive impact over time to mitigate learning loss for this population of children.  We’re excited about continuing this for the future.

H.     Report from the Chairman 

Ms. Calabrese:  My report this evening is very brief.  I would just like to ask everyone to please exercise your right to vote tomorrow in the budget referendum.  The polls are from 6 AM to 8 PM.  Please spread the word to everyone you know to go out and vote.  Thank you.

I.    
Action Items – Adoption of Items to be Approved by Consent

1. Consideration of the Approval of Appointment of Supervisor of Special Education

It is recommended that the Board approve of the appointment of Rhonda Pfeiffer to the position of Supervisor of Special Education effective July 28, 2009, at a contractual annual salary of $100,657 in accordance with the Agreement between the Watertown Board of Education and the Watertown School Administrators Association.
Ms. Calabrese:  Now we move onto our action items and I believe we are going to be tabling the first item and the reason is.

Ms. Baldwin:  Correct. Item number 1 was the consideration of the approval of the appointment of the Supervisor of Special Education, grades 6 through 12.  As Board members are aware, Ms. Pfeiffer did just decline this position on Saturday afternoon so we are back into the recruitment phases of filling this vacancy.

Mr. Killeen:  Superintendent, did the candidate indicate why she declined the position?

Ms. Baldwin:  Ms. Pfeiffer was offered a position in a neighboring school district for a salary that was $38,000 more than the salary that we were paying her and so we could not compete with that.

Ms. Calabrese:  At this point, we need a motion to table.


MOTION:  


Made by Mr. Killeen, sec. by Mr. Mazzamaro


TEXT OF MOTION:

To table the consideration of the approval of appointment of Supervisor of Special Education.


OPPOSED:


None


ABSTAINED:

None


VOTE:


Motion tabled

2. Consideration of the Approval of Change in Names on Bank Account

MOTION:


Made by Mr. Mazzamaro, sec. by Ms. Colangelo

TEXT OF MOTION:

It is recommended that the Board approve of the change in names on the account at the Thomaston Savings Bank to remove Thad Hasbrouck and add Karen Clancy and James Collin, Ed.D., effective July 1, 2009.

OPPOSED:


None

ABSTAINED:

None

VOTE:


Motion passed unanimously

3. Consideration of the Approval of Acceptance of Gift 

MOTION:


Made by Mr. Mazzamaro, sec. by Ms. Colangelo

TEXT OF MOTION:

The Connecticut Community Foundation would like to donate a grant in the amount of $10,000 to the Watertown Family Resource Center for the first year (part of a two year grant) to support joint professional development to align teaching strategies to increase the number of children ready for Kindergarten.

It is recommended that the Board accept this generous grant and a letter of thanks to be sent to the donor.

OPPOSED:


None

ABSTAINED:

None

VOTE:


Motion passed unanimously

J.
Future Agenda Items and Board Members’ Comments


Mr. Mazzamaro:  Just briefly, I wanted to thank all the parents who came out tonight to speak on the sports.  I’ve had all the same feedback, phone calls to my house and it’s caused me to do a little more thinking about it and I’m looking forward to the meeting with athletics and advertising.  I’m hoping that something can come up and help us reinstate this program.

K.     Public Participation

Pamela Cicco:  I’m at 357 Georgetown Drive in Watertown.  I just want to say once again, as the Swift president of the PTO, I just want to let you know that I support the budget tomorrow and we all, I believe support the budget tomorrow.  It’s all lying on what everybody came up here and said today.  There’s lots of people here today that expressed their feelings about the sports and I think you know how we feel.  That’s all I need to say.  Thanks.

L.
Executive Session

Personnel Matter:  Superintendent’s Contract Revision to Evaluation Timelines

MOTION: 


Made by Mr. Lambert, sec. by Mr. Killeen

TEXT OF MOTION:

To enter into executive session with the Board members and the Superintendent of Schools.

OPPOSED:


None

ABSTAINED:

None

VOTE:


Motion passed unanimously
After a brief recess, the Board entered into Executive Session at 8:50 PM.
Board came out of executive session at 9 PM.




M.
Regular Session


MOTION:


Made by Mr. Mazzamaro, sec. by Mr. Killeen


TEXT OF MOTION:

To add item M1 to agenda to amend Superintendent’s contract language regarding evaluation timelines.


OPPOSED:


None


ABSTAINED:

None


VOTE:


Motion passed unanimously

M1.
Addition to agenda


MOTION:


Made by Mr. Killeen, sec. by Mr. Mazzamaro


TEXT OF MOTION:

To amend Superintendent’s contract language in Section 10 Evaluation timelines.


OPPOSED:


None


ABSTAINED:

None


VOTE:


Motion passed unanimously

N.
Adjournment


MOTION:


Made by Mr. Lambert, sec. by Mr. Mazzamaro


TEXT OF MOTION:

To adjourn the meeting at 9:05 PM.


OPPOSED:


None


ABSTAINED:

None


VOTE:


Motion passed unanimously
The meeting was adjourned at 9:05 PM.
Respectfully submitted,

Mary Colangelo, Secretary

Board of Education

Patricia A. Barber, Minutes Secretary
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